MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

HELD AT THE ORLANDO SANFORD AIRPORT

ONE RED CLEVELAND BOULEVARD, LEVEL II CONFERENCE ROOM

A. K. SHOEMAKER DOMESTIC TERMINAL

TUESDAY, MARCH 4, 2003



PRESENT:


William R. Miller, Chairman

Clyde H. Robertson, Jr., Vice Chairman

G. Geoffrey Longstaff, Secretary/Treasurer

Sandra S. Glenn
Lon K. Howell

Stephen H. Coover, Counsel
ABSENT:


Colonel Charles H. Gibson




Brindley B. Pieters

John Williams

Kenneth W. Wright

STAFF PRESENT:
Larry A. Dale, President & CEO


Victor D. White, Executive Vice President


Bryant W. Garrett, Vice President of Finance


Jack Dow, Vice President of Operations & Maintenance





Ray Wise, Vice President of Aviation Marketing

Diane Crews, Vice President of Administration

J. Shanley, SAA ARFF


Jackie Cockerham, Executive Secretary


Ann Gifford, Executive Secretary

OTHERS PRESENT:
Jim Kriss, AVCON, Inc.

Jay Bennett, Dollar RAC

Ed Bossert, HTA

Mike Loader, Royal Support Services



1.
INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 8:45 a.m., advising action items would be delayed until such time as a quorum was obtained.

No Liaison or special guests in attendance.

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
Approval deferred for quorum. 

3.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT
President Dale reported:

1) Paving contract with Ensley Incorporated for 28th, 29th and 30th Streets for a total cost of $89,352.45 (Item 1/28th Street @ $27,174.50; Item 2/29th Street @ $19,450.70 Alternate 1 $16,035.20; Item 3/30th Street @ $18,027.70 Alternate 1 $8,664.35)

2) Paulucci lease officially signed

3) Closing occurred on Seminole County right of way for Lake Mary Boulevard extension

4) Loan of $511,000 repaid to City of Sanford at February 24 Work Session

5) $1 million from Congressional budget for Runway 9R-27L extension

6) Condition orange expenses approximately $40,000 total

President Dale thanked SAA exempt employees and OSD/OSI for their participation during the period of time the Airport was on orange alert.

7) Incubator status report

8) SUPERCHIPS – -- received economic incentives approved by the City of Sanford on February 24, 2003, and by Seminole County on February 25, 2003, anticipating approximately 100 employees

9) Community relations events:  BSA Camporee; Seminole County Community Alliance; and Judicial Nominating Commission Interviews

10) Ellmore property closing February 28, 2003

11) Channel 24/WMFE Documentary:  First broadcast Sunday, March 1; Future broadcasts Sunday, March 9 and Friday, March 7, 2003.

12) $15,000 grant obtained by Chief Shanley from Joseph Martoli Foundation

13) Seventh year in a row that Jack Dow, VP of Operations, and his operations, maintenance and fire departments have gone through Part 139 certification with no discrepancies

14) Debrief of emergency drill to be held on March 5, 2003

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding letters to Congress and TOPS about funding.

Discussion regarding Governor Bush’s appointment of Toni Jennings as Lieutenant Governor.

4.
EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Executive Vice President White reported:

1) Master Planning Process

Executive Vice President White advised the Master Plan was nearing completion with a FAA determination letter expected within the next week.  The final version would be sent to the FAA this week and no more changes by the FAA were anticipated.  FDOT had reviewed the document with no comments or changes.

2) Consulting services for land acquisition

Executive Vice President White advised staff was in final stages of negotiations for land purchase consultant, which would be for assistance with the purchase of land in the 65 DNL noise contours.

3) Financials

Bryant Garrett, Vice President of Finance, briefed the Board.

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding how the Authority chooses banking services.

5.
TBI REPORT
President Gouldthorpe reported:

1) Effect of bottoming out of traffic in February

2) UK schedules looking strong for April and May

3) Marketing efforts

4) Southeast Airlines operating at high load factors (all Sanford segments) with Stuart and Allentown doing best.

5) PanAm service reinstated to San Juan February 13.  Other cities served are Bangor and Portsmouth.

6) Meetings with SAA and TSA to work on passenger processing for summer 2003.

Discussion regarding Dollar RAC.

Discussion by President Dale regarding Congressional approval of $1 million dollars for the extension of Runway 9R to a possible 5,500 or 7,600 feet within the next two to ten years.

6.
COUNSEL’S REPORT
Nothing to report.

7.
LIAISON REPORTS
Nothing to report.

Discussion regarding Consent Agenda Item H.

Board Member Glenn arrived at 9:20 a.m.

A quorum being present, the meeting continued with a request for approval of minutes.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, February 11, 2003.

Motion passed.

President Dale requested approval for him to sign a proposal by Ensley Incorporated, Joe Brooks, to do paving in the Commerce Park (28th, 29th, and 30th Streets) at a cost of $89,352.45.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, authorizing President Dale to sign the proposal with Ensley Incorporated for paving of 28th, 29th, and 30th Streets in the Commerce Park at a cost of $89,352.45.

Counsel asked if other proposals had been received.

President Dale advised three proposals had been received.

Motion passed.

8.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Chairman Miller advised, as previously discussed, Toni Jennings had been appointed Lieutenant Governor by Governor Bush.   He directed staff to send letters of congratulations to both Toni Jennings and Glenda Hood, who was appointed Secretary of State.  These appointments cannot be taken lightly.  

9.
CONSENT AGENDA

a) Consider approval of Domestic Terminal Lease Numbers OSD 2002-117, OSD 2002-118, and OSD 2002-119 with the General Services Administration
These leases are the standard tri-party form of terminal building agreement between the SAA and OSD and the United States General Services Administration.  The space being leased is for the Transportation Security Administration (TSA), which will be used for office and administrative purposes.  The leases are for a one (1) year period commencing on different dates as noted below, and continuing thereafter year-to-year until cancelled by either party upon 30 days notice.  The rental rate is the current standard of $35.00 per square foot per year.

Lease Number 117 is for Suite Number 3117 and common area breakroom, which consists of 326.49 square feet.  The annual rent will be $11,427.15.  This lease is effective on October 1, 2002.

Lease Number 118 is for Suite Number 3118 and common area breakroom, which consists of 319.54 square feet.  The annual rent will be $11,183.90.  This lease is effective on November 15, 2002.

Lease Number 119 is for Suite Number 3120 and common area breakroom, which consists of 324.18 square feet.  The annual rent will be $11,346.30.  This lease is effective on October 23, 2002.

Staff recommended approval as well as authorization for execution by the Chairman and President.

b) Consider approval of Task Order Number 13, Amendment 1 with PBS&J for Phase II Conceptual Permitting of Master Drainage

The task order provides for the next step in the Master Drainage Plan that has been developed by PBS&J.  Under the task order, PBS&J will provide a drainage analysis and the necessary documentation that will enable the SAA to obtain a conceptual permit from the St. John’s River Water Management District (SJRWMD).  The application is anticipated to be submitted to the SJRWMD within 4 weeks after the on-site wetlands information is developed by Dr. Storm L. Richards.

The fee for this task order will be on a lump-sum basis of $29,148.70.

Staff recommended approval of the task order as well as authorization for its execution.

c) Consider approval of Task Order Number 1 with Hoyle, Tanner & Associates for design of Taxiways Lima, Alpha, and Papa

The task order provides for the engineering design of the new taxiways that will offer aircraft access to the proposed Pan Am hangar site on the north side of the main runway (9L/27R), just west of StarPort.  The taxiway system will also provide access to StarPort’s new hangar that is nearing completion.

The cost for the task order is $163,500, which was verified as reasonable by an independent cost estimator.  This fee, as well as the construction costs of the taxiways, is being funded by a 100% grant from the FDOT obtained in the Transportation Outreach Program (TOP) during the 2002 legislative session.

Staff recommended approval of the task order and ratification of its execution.

d) Consider approval of Task Order Number 1 with Avcon for design of Taxiway Bravo East Extension

The task order provides for the engineering design for the extension of Taxiway Bravo from Taxiway Romeo eastward to the end of Runway 27R.  It also includes the design for Runway End Identifier Lights (REILS) for Runways 9R/27L and 18/36, as well as Distance Remaining Signs for Runway 9L/27R.  These projects are priorities for Federal and FDOT funding for this fiscal year.

The task order fee will be on a lump-sum basis of $406,425.00.  The cost was independently verified as reasonable by a cost estimator as required by the FAA.  Funds will be provided from the FAA’s Airport Improvement Program (AIP) from fiscal year 2003, which was approved by President Bush last week, and from an FDOT grant, which was previously approved by the Board.  The FAA’s 90% share will be $365,782.00, and the FDOT’s 5% share will be $20,321.25.  The SAA portion of $20,321.25 is budgeted in the current Capital Improvement Program fund.

Staff recommended approval of the task order as well as authorization for its execution.

e) Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2002-07 with Stephen and Mary Smith, for Building 298S, located at 3107 Rudder Circle

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2002-07 with Stephen and Mary Smith, for Building 298S, located at 3107 Rudder Circle.  The addendum extends Lease Number 2002-07 for one additional year.  The annual rent is $7,200.00, an increase of $600.00; the monthly rent is $600.00, effective March 1, 2003.

f) Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2002-02 with John G. Maijub, for 26.44 acres of land located on the south side of Moores Station Road, east of Cameron Avenue and south of Richmond Avenue, for the purpose of cattle grazing
Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2002-02 with John G. Maijub for 26.44 acres of land located on the south side of Moores Station Road east of Cameron Avenue and south of Richmond Avenue.  The addendum extends Lease Number 2002-02 one additional year, upon the same terms and conditions.  The annual rent is $800.00; the monthly rent is $66.67.

g) Consider approval of Lease Number 2003-10 with Archie Lee, Jr.  d/b/a Lee’s Olde World Pine for Building 407, located at 1211 E. 26th Place

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2003-10 with Archie Lee, Jr. d/b/a Lee’s Olde World Pine, for Building 407 located at 1211 E. 26th Place.  The term is for one year, effective April 1, 2003.  The annual rent is $37,187.50, an increase of $2,485.00; the monthly rent is $3,098.96.
h) Consider approval of Purchase Agreement with Richard Bogle, as Trustee under Land Trust Number 1001 dated December 14, 1993, and Richard Bogle, Individually, for the improvements on 65 acres of property (located on Moores Station Road) previously purchased by the Authority from Mr. Bogle 

Staff recommended approval of Purchase Agreement with Richard Bogle, as Trustee under Land Trust Number 1001, and Richard B. Bogle, Individually, for the improvements on the property previously purchased by the Authority from Mr. Bogle.  The real property (land) at this location was purchased in June 2001, and included only the following improvements:  wells, perimeter fencing, and septic systems.  The Authority now proposes to purchase all other improvements to the property, including all buildings, fencing and cross-fencing, corrals, loading pens, swimming pool, and other improvements, with the exclusion of the mobile home and barn located at 4085 Moores Station Road, for $40,000.00.  Upon execution of the Purchase Agreement, the Authority will assume the role of landlord to the current tenant at 4055 Moores Station Road, and will begin collecting rental payments effective March 1, 2003.  The annual rent is $25,200.00; the monthly rent is $2,100.00.

Pursuant to Lease Number 2001-16, and in accordance with the Purchase Agreement, the Seller agrees to remove the mobile home and barn located at 4085 Moores Station Road, no later than midnight on June 19, 2003.  In the event that the Seller sells the improvements  (mobile home and barn) to the current tenant, the Airport will allow the tenant to relocate said improvements, at the tenant’s own expense, to an alternate site on Airport property.  The tenant will have until midnight on August 31, 2003, to remove the improvements from the current site at 4085 Moores Station Road, and the lease rate on the new lease parcel will be deferred for one year.  In the second year, the annual rent will be $14,400.00; the monthly rent will be $1,200.00.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the Consent Agenda Items A through H.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding Item H.

Motion passed.

10. DISCUSSION AGENDA

A. Consider approval of General Aviation Master Development Agreement with the Orlando Sanford Airport Southeast Ramp Hangar Development, Inc. for the development of six (6) acres of land located at the northwest corner of Beardall Avenue and Marquette Avenue

President Dale advised discussions had taken place at prior meetings regarding this project.  The fueling operation had been worked out whereby they will deal with a FBO for a truck to fuel operations in that area.  The truck will be stationed in the area of the project.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the General Aviation Master Development Agreement with the Orlando Sanford Airport Southeast Ramp Hangar Development, Inc. for development of land located at the northwest corner of Beardall Avenue and Marquette Avenue, conditioned upon payment of outstanding debt to Edmond Jones Engineering, as recommended.

Discussion by Board Member Glenn regarding the term.

Counsel advised the term was for ten (10) years with four (4) five (5) year options, which mirrors the ground lease coming up next on the agenda.

Discussion continued.

President Dale advised this Master Development Agreement is not an option or lease.  It is a first right of refusal.   There are no rights except that if Mr. Forrest completes a first phase, in a timely fashion he has to begin a second phase.  Nothing precludes Mr. Forrest from beginning a second phase at any time, but he has to meet a certain minimum for when he has to do a second phase.  It also has provisions that if someone comes to the Airport and wants to develop an area in the southeast quadrant Mr. Forrest has the first right of refusal.  He gets a chance to work with those people. If Mr. Forrest cannot come to an agreement, then the Airport has the right to proceed with development of the area in other ways.

Counsel advised several things needed to be explained:

1) We had some surplus language in the first paragraph under A of the Agenda.  This project is not just six acres.  It is a huge area south of the new runway and east of the NS runway.  

2) We have received at least two inquiries from Jones Edmond, an engineering firm, seeking to be paid for services rendered to Scott Ronning, Airport Builders Group/Global Construction, it is not clear which.  Mr. Forrest has agreed that Jones Edmond would be taken care of.  The Board will recall that Mr. Forrest is buying out Mr. Ronning in this operation.  Counsel recommended that approval by motion should include on condition that we get satisfaction within the next ten days on the Jones Edmond request for payment.  

3) President Dale decided the initial lease for Phase One development should be a 50-year potential lease, that is a 30-year lease with 20 years of options, due to the fact that Mr. Forrest is having to invest substantially and significant money in that development in order to get it started.  It is not going to be a profitable first start for Mr. Forrest.  When we come back for future leases, President Dale will be looking at those on a case-by-case basis to determine what the term of those leases should be.  

Discussion continued regarding the uniqueness of this opportunity and no precedent was being set.

Counsel advised it had been a pleasure to work with Mr. Forrest, and this is an indication of the kind of partner Mr. Forrest will be with the Airport and development of that project.  This is a very good agreement for both parties.

Motion passed.

B. Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2003-08 with the Orlando Sanford Airport Southeast Ramp Hangar Development, Inc., for approximately six (6) acres of land located at the northwest corner of Beardall Avenue and Marquette Avenue.  The term is for thirty (30) years, effective upon the date of issuance of the certificate of occupancy for the first building OR 18 months from execution of the lease, whichever occurs first, with four (4) five (5) year options.  The lease rate is $.15 per square foot.

President Dale advised this is a specific lease for the Phase One A development.  The only thing changed is the recommendation that no rent be paid on the land where self-fueling had been proposed, which would encompass several hundred square feet.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve Lease Number 2003-08, as recommended.

Discussion ensued regarding fueling and whether the issue would be brought back to the Board.

Chairman Miller advised any action taken by this Board included the right to bring issues back, make corrections, changes, or modifications, and that is the case here.

President Dale advised this lease allows fueling operations with a FBO.  Mr. Forrest has entered into agreement with a FBO for a fuel truck to be stationed in that area for fueling.  If Mr. Forrest wants to do self-fueling, he will have to come back to the Board.

President Dale advised a FDOT grant for taxiways was anticipated for $375,000.

Motion passed.

Board Member Longstaff expressed his appreciation for Mr. Forrest and the professional way in which business had been conducted.

Mr. Forrest thanked the Board and Staff.  He advised he looked forward to a long-term partnership with the Airport.

Chairman Miller advised the Authority’s new ARFF equipment was parked out front if anyone wanted to stop and take a look at it.

11.
REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING (TUESDAY, APRIL 1, 2003)

12.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:40 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Vice President & Chief Operating Officer
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